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This section report presents an overview of activities under   Chapter 7 (Labour Mobility) 
of the Agreement on Internal Trade (AIT). These activities, undertaken by governments, 
are guided by the Labour Mobility Coordinating Group (LMCG), under the auspices of 
the Forum of Labour Market Ministers (FLMM).  
 
LMCG has made significant progress in 2012-2013 in implementing Chapter 7 on four 
key fronts: 

1. Continuing to review and come to an agreement on policy and interpretation issues ; 
2. Identifying common protocols for the identification of exceptions to labour mobility; 
3. Working with the financial services sector occupations to ensure compliance  with 

Chapter 7; and 
4. Exploring how Chapter 7 is applied to regulated skilled trades.  

 
Additionally, several outreach activities took place, notably engaging regulatory 
stakeholders, collecting information to inform an evaluation and creating communication 
tools, such as the LMCG website. 

In 2012, two AIT Dispute Panel Decisions on Public Accountants and Crane Operators, 
respectively, set important precedents and demonstrated the strength of Chapter 7. 
These decisions reaffirmed the importance of the LMCG’s work in ensuring that the 
Chapter is an effective tool for addressing labour mobility barriers. 
 
Consistent interpretation and application of Chapter 7 across jurisdictions is foundational 
to promoting a flexible and mobile labour market in Canada, which is why the LMCG has 
focused on identifying and resolving interpretation issues. To date, the LMCG has 
reached consensus on how to address or monitor nearly 40 issues.  
 
New policy and interpretation issues are expected to emerge periodically. As a result, 
work to clarify Chapter 7 interpretation and application remains an ongoing part of LMCG 
business, along with communicating relevant decisions and providing guidance to 
regulators and other stakeholders to help remove unnecessary barriers to labour mobility 
in regulated occupations across jurisdictions.  
 
Exceptions to labour mobility were identified and posted as part of the initial 
implementation of Chapter 7. The exceptions process involves balancing dual 
objectives: justifying the imposition of additional material certification requirements by a 
legitimate objective (e.g. public safety, consumer protection) and supporting 
transparency by informing transferring workers about circumstances where additional 
material certification requirements are needed. Currently, exceptions for 14 regulated 
occupations are posted; a relatively small number considering the hundreds of regulated 
occupations that exist in Canada. For further information on current exceptions: 
http://www.flmm-lmcg.org/english/view.asp?x=916  
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In 2012-2013, the LMCG has reviewed the exception posting process and developed 
internal guidelines to support a consistent approach, while drawing on the two recent AIT 
Dispute Panel Rulings. LMCG members are also conducting a review of all existing 
exceptions to confirm that their jurisdiction’s exceptions remain valid and up-to-date as 
occupations and their related scopes of practice evolve.  
 
In August 2012, the 12th Protocol of Amendment to the AIT came into force, formally 
bringing the financial services sector occupations under Chapter 7.  Since then, the 
LMCG has met twice with members of the Canadian Insurance Services Regulatory 
Organization to provide information on Chapter 7 and to gain a better understanding of 
the sector. Analysis has shown that the financial services sector is generally compliant in 
terms of labour mobility, but some additional work is required due to variances in 
jurisdictional regulations, particularly with insurance industry occupations.  
 
To better understand the overall labour mobility situation for regulated skilled trades and 
in response to FLMM Senior Official direction, the LMCG is completing a diagnostic 
through consultations with trades stakeholders, including provincial Directors of 
Apprenticeship to bring to light any specific labour mobility issues. 
 
Over the course of the past year, the LMCG has continued its targeted outreach and 
communications activities with regulatory authorities in several occupations: Social 
Workers, Paramedics, Early Childhood Educators, Nurse Practitioners, Psychologists 
and the Financial Services Sector. The LMCG participated in the Canadian Network of 
National Associations of Regulators annual conference by delivering a presentation that 
generated considerable interest and showed that labour mobility remains a key priority 
for regulatory bodies. 
 
The LMCG also conducted its second annual evaluation to assess the effectiveness of 
Chapter 7. Implementation of the evaluation framework is helping to strengthen the 
evidence base on the extent of labour mobility in Canada; to identify for any unintended 
adverse consequences; and to better understand the challenges faced by regulators and 
workers as a result of Chapter 7. The evaluation covered the period between January 
and December 2012. The findings suggest that regulatory authorities are respecting their 
Chapter 7 obligations and workers are generally able to move freely between provinces 
and territories. Reported processing times for labour mobility applications ranged from 
one day to several weeks, which was generally faster than for new applications. 
 
Numerous regulators expressed concerns regarding consequences of Chapter 7 
implementation.  One of these concerns is about  “province hopping”, whereby an 
applicant obtains certification in one jurisdiction with the intent of using Chapter 7 to gain 
entry to another jurisdiction due to a perceived advantage (e.g. fewer exams, less costly, 
etc.).  Regulatory authorities believe it is undermining professional standards and public 
safety.  While the LMCG acknowledges the existence of province hopping, further 
analysis is needed to clearly identify and define its impact. The LMCG will continue to 
review this issue, as well as other trends that may be identified, to enhance labour 
mobility in Canada and address any unintended adverse consequences.  

To ensure alignment of labour mobility efforts with broader priorities, including the 
removal of unnecessary barriers to allow workers to move freely to available jobs, the 
LMCG will continue to strengthen links with Internal Trade Representatives, departments 
of intergovernmental affairs, the Internal Trade Secretariat, the Canadian Council of 
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Directors of Apprenticeship and the FLMM’s Foreign Qualifications Recognition Working 
Group. Labour mobility plays a foundational role in improving the integration of 
internationally-trained workers and immigrants in to the Canadian labour market.  
 
With the difficulties experienced by employers to recruit skilled workers, the effective 
implementation of the AIT and Chapter 7 is fundamental to helping reduce and eliminate, 
to the extent possible, barriers to the free movement of persons, goods, services and 
investments within Canada and to establish an open, efficient and stable domestic 
market. 
 
 


